Ripon College Alumni Association

Minutes and Meeting Highlights-Page 1
Spring Meeting, Friday-Saturday, March 28-29, 2008

Presiding:  Ryberg 
Attending:  Alumni Board: T. Babcock, Clemons, Hatlak (student), Houston, Janssen, Konstans, Lander (student), Larson (student), MacLeod, McCullough, Miller, Neuberger, Nemecek (alumni trustee), Padilla, Robinson, Shogren, Spaeth, Sparks, Umhoefer, Voigt, Woodard.

College Administration/Staff: Gerretsen, Seeliger (Alumni Relations); Gallagher, Hintz (Annual Fund); Beers (student, Annual Fund Intern); Hover (student, FORCE President); Joyce (President); Corder, Malchow (Advancement); Klegon (Admission); Vaubel (Career Development).
Absent: Arifianto, K. Babcock, Carlson, Cochrane, Emanuel (student), Frahmann (alumni trustee), Hansen, Kummer, Schmidt (alumni trustee), Schultz.

A. Proceedings (Friday, 3/28/08, 8:10 a.m.)

Meeting called to order by Ryberg.  The Alma Mater was sung by all.
Joyce reported on the College being in a growth mode.  The admission numbers are increasing; Friday, March 28 and Monday, March 31 Accepted Student Days were held.  The new free bike, Velorution, program for the class of 2012 was discussed.  Lounge parties have moved to the Pub for better enforcement.  The Ripon City Council passed the closing of the street in front of the Commons.  The renovations in the Commons are being finished over the summer.
Member changes: Des Lauriers is becoming a full trustee in the fall of 2008.  Stamos has resigned from the board because of her growing business responsibilities.
The board list was routed for corrections and Ryberg discussed other administrative notes.
BOARD ACTION: The minutes from the September 27-29, 2007 meeting were approved.
Gerretsen and Umhoefer gave a presentation and comparison of IModules verses Jenzebar JCIS for the alumni online community.  This comparison is still in progress; a short discussion took place.
Hover '08 gave a donor retention analysis presentation based on her research as the fall 2007 annual fund intern.
It was suggested that the 833 Club be re-introduced to encourage more alumni to become involved in this giving program.
A short break took place at 9:20 a.m.
A FORCE update was given.  The organization is growing, but the holiday party with the Christmas card writing for alumni from the class of 1949 and before was the biggest event of 2007-2008.  Other programs included New Year, New You (to encourage students to keep their resolutions), and Spirit Day (where students wore Ripon gear, beads and pompoms were passed out at the basketball game).  The goal of FORCE is to create the spirit to give back to Ripon College.  Please consider donating to help FORCE since their current budget is only $100.  It was suggested that FORCE train seniors on signing up on the IModules online community.
Malchow introduced Beers '09 who is working on the reunion year giving comparison project as the spring 2008 annual fund intern.  He stated that there is no Medal of Merit 2009 nomination for review this meeting.  Malchow informed the board that the Office of Annual Fund, Alumni Relations and Parent Programs budget for next year is in process of being confirmed.  Cost overruns on some mailings/projects prevented the office from purchasing a trophy case for the three Alumni Weekend trophies.  The College lost $2,000 on the travel program, so that initiative is on hold.  A survey was sent out to see if alumni are interested in online learning.  Malchow talked about a possible endowment campaign in three to five years and that the office is gearing up by initially hiring more people.  Malchow informed the board that the annual fund goal was met last year and on target for this year.  A discussion took place to consider giving non-donor names to board members to contact for a gift and/or donor names to board members to make thank you calls for gifts made.
Sparks and Umhoefer discussed the mission and vision statement.  They discussed various mission ideas and suggestions.  Also, a focus on coming up with objectives from each committee was discussed.
BOARD ACTION: The board adopted the mission statement as follows:  "The purpose of the Association is to cultivate a lifelong partnership between Ripon College and Ripon College alumni, to empower membership growth and to provide support and assistance to the college".

The board broke for lunch, some members attended the Friends of Lane Library meeting.

The meeting resumed at 1:10 p.m.

Klegon informed the board on the Office of Admission statistics for this year.  There have been 1,039 applicants, 153 deposits and 13 transfer deposits.  Accepted Student Days had a 73% yield last year.  The college fairs are expanding and they would like to use more alumni next year.  Postcards were set out on the Arts and All That Jazz program occurring this summer (8-8-08) to support the fine arts scholarship endowment.

Gallagher announced the senior class gift will be a projector and screen to put in the stage area of the newly renovated Pub.  There was a senior class fundraising party with the money paid at the door going towards the class gift, and a trip to the Green Bay Gamblers game with the cost of the ticket going towards the gift.  Pub crawl t-shirts are being sold and the senior class fundraisers are thinking of having a dunk tank at Springfest with the proceeds going towards the class gift.
Gerretsen gave a Commencement report.  There will be two honorary degree recipients: Peter Ashton (speaker) and Darell Hammond '96; there will also be a distinguished educator award (TBD).
Alumni Weekend is June 27-29, 2008 with reunions for class years ending in 3 and 8.  Gerretsen noted that Alumni Weekend is not possible without numerous volunteers and routed the sign up sheet with the opportunities available.
Shogren talked about the Apprentice II.  The program was started in the fall of 2006 and was supposed to occur again in the spring of 2008, however only one team of students applied, so the program was cancelled due to lack of interest.

A discussion was held on the procedure of nominations for alumni board members and awards.  There are a lot of old nominees on the list for the alumni board and awards.  A discussion was held on how long they should be kept on the list and that not all names we have are brought forward.  Malchow informed the board that only nominees from reunion years are usually considered for awards.
BOARD ACTION: The motion passed to keep nominees on the list for 5 years.

BOARD ACTION: The motion passed to take off nominees that decline when asked.

The process for the nomination committee conference calls will be to have one or two discussion calls and then one decision call.

Neuberger, McCullough, Spaeth and Voigt volunteered to be members of the nomination committee.

The sub-committees will work on touchstones.
The agenda for Saturday March 29, 2008 was changed to have committee meetings from 7:30 a.m. to 
9:00 a.m. instead of 9:30 a.m.

BOARD ACTION:  The board approved two Alumni Association Senior Award recipients to be honored at the Awards Convocation.

BOARD ACTION:  The board approved the nominee list for alumni trustee.

BOARD ACTION:  The board approved the nominee list of alumni board directors with moving two of the nominees to the bottom of all nominees receiving votes.

The board was dismissed into committee meetings. 

At 4:30 p.m. the board participated in the Faculty Career Networking reception followed by the Senior Cap and Gown Party at 6:30 p.m.

Proceedings (Saturday, March 29, 2008)
Breakfast and committee meetings were held in the Commons Main Dining Room from 7:30 to 9:00 a.m. followed by committee reports.  
Janssen gave the advancement committee report.  Janssen reported the following: 1.) action items for the entire alumni board, 2.) action items for the advancement committee, and 3.) other discussion items.
Umhoefer gave the college operations committee report.  Unhoefer reported the following: 1.) key objectives for the college operations committee, 2.) new ideas, and 3.) existing projects.
T. Babcock gave the admissions sub-committee report.  Babcock reported the following 1.) touchstone: "To support Ripon College's Office of Admission.", 2.) creating an alumni-teacher weekend in conjunction with the Education Department, 3.) continued support of AAA, and 4.) international recruitment.
Houston gave the alumni relations sub-committee report.  Houston reported on the following: 1.) alumni travel, 2.) Distinguished Alumni Citation/Hall of Fame plaques, 3.) career development/alumni pre-professional panel discussion, 4.) F.O.R.C.E., 5.) Student Life representative on the Board of Directors,    6.) adjustments to the nomination form for the alumni board.
BOARD ACTION: The board approved the creation of an ad hoc committee of three to five members to help with alumni weekend planning.  MacLeod will be the chair of that committee and will ask alumni board emeritus to be on the committee.

The Alumni Weekend 2009 committee (as of 4-10-08) is: MacLeod (chair), Shogren, Padilla, Spaeth, Neuberger and T. Babcock.
Vaubel gave the career development sub-committee report.  They had four programs: 1.) alumni speaker series, 2.) alumni board faculty/staff social, 3.) alumni career focus panel, 4.) cap and gown program.  The alumni career focus panel and the cap and gown program are joint efforts with the alumni relations sub-committee.
The board took a short break at 10:25 a.m.
Nemecek gave the alumni trustee report.  She will take our alumni board minutes to the next full trustee board.  Updates from the October 2007 and February 2008 trustee meetings: Adam Krueger '07 is the new special graduate trustee.  Nicholas "Chip" Retson '69 has retired from the trustee board.  K. G. "Doc" Weiske '50 and Audrey Lyke are honorary life trustees.  The College is meeting and exceeding strategic plan initiatives.  The College is working towards a capital campaign.  Mary deRegnier reported on the construction process.  Chris Ogle talked about the 1980's and 1990's when parents talked about all of the things that were wrong with Ripon, and now they are admiring Ripon College and the college is retaining more students than in the past.  Students are not pleased with the new party policy.  Steve Schuetz talked about enrollment and application numbers being up, and that the college is looking for more out of state students.  Jerry Seaman informed the board that six professors were granted sabbatical leaves and four professors were granted tenure.  Seward Street that runs through campus is going to be closing and turned onto a green space.  The marketing and communication committee is working on a marketing plan.  A FORCE presentation was given to the trustees.
Old Business: The governance committee document was distributed by Umhoefer.
BOARD ACTION: The Ripon College Alumni Association Policy on Sharing Information with Alumni was passed.

The governance committee requested additional alumni board member volunteers for this ad hoc committee and Voigt volunteered.  Umhoefer will continue on this committee even though his term is up and will e-mail the document to all board members.
New Business:  Cap and Gown attendance was about 70%.  Discussion took place on how to make the event more inviting for students: dim the lights, move the event to another location, involve a student alumni board representative to help in the planning, have the time more focused and structured.
New Business: Interest in coming up with something the alumni board could do to interact with the full student body.  McCullough will look into some options.
New Business:  There was discussion about expanding the meeting time.

The board was reminded to sign up on the Alumni Weekend volunteer sheet.  Volunteer help is needed and greatly appreciated.
There will be a steering committee conference call in August.

Ryberg recognized retiring board members in attendance: Adam J. Hatlak '10, Kimberly M. Larson '08, Jan Petrovski MacLeod '74, Perry H. Robinson '79 with gifts, and Matthew J. Umhoefer '95 and David E. Shogren '84 who received gifts in a previous year.  Recognition was given to Helen E. Hansen '66 who was not present, and Hannah R. Emanuel '09 and Kathryn R. Schultz '89 who were unable to attend but received gifts in a previous year.
Malchow thanked all of the retiring board members for all they have done and reminded everyone about the Arts and All That Jazz program on August 8, 2008.

The Alma Mater was sung in closing.

BOARD ACTION: Adjournment

Some of the board went to lunch in the Commons before departing.

Respectfully submitted,

Amy Gabriel Gerretsen '04
Executive Secretary

Ripon College Alumni Association
